WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL
       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON
MONDAY 19th NOVEMBER 2018 AT 7:30PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL,
COMMITTEE ROOM

Present:	Cllr David Chenery (Vice Chairman)
		Cllr Mike Hawes			Cllr Emma Lawrence	
		Cllr Brian Nobbs			Cllr Lisa Sanders
Cllr Liz Quickenden			Cllr Robin Cooke
	Cllr Patrick Roper			Cllr Alan Biddle
			
 In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk.  County Cllr Nicoll and District Cllr Amoss.  There were 4 members of the public present.

In the absence of the Chairman it was agreed that Cllr David Chenery would chair this meeting

1. Open Public Session
A member of the public raised concerns regarding the delay in carrying out repairs/replacement to the bus shelter.  She stated the bus was her only form of transport and as a result of the recent heavy rainfall and having to stand and get wet she now had pneumonia.  The member of the public reported that she was going to sue the Parish Council and also raised concerns regarding payment for the green bins.  The Vice Chairman thanked the member of the public for her comments and advised the green bins were not the Parish Council’s responsibility.  He reported the bus shelter project was now moving forward and provided details.  The member of the public also raised concerns that the buses to Woodbridge were unable to come today as there were works being carried out at the Bridge.  Action: Clerk to look into this matter with First Buses.  
       To receive a report from Suffolk County Councillor Alexander Nicoll
       County Cllr Nicoll apologised for not being in attendance at recent meetings.  He reported on local 
       events in which he had attended and stated he would continue to promote the George as a valued 
       Community Project.  County Cllr Nicoll confirmed Stage 3 of the Public Consultation for Sizewell C 
       would be commencing early 2019 to which he gave details.  He advised the Wickham Market Park & 
       Ride location is still the preferred site to which he provided additional information including the 
       outcome of his recent visit to Hinckley Point.  County Cllr Nicoll urged the Parish Council to pay 
       attention to the Sizewell C Community Benefit and recommended they should apply for some funding 
       from this fund to which he gave details.  The Vice Chairman thanked County Cllr Nicoll for his report.
       To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Mark Amoss 
       District Cllr Mark Amoss apologised for not being in attendance at recent meetings.  He reported on the 
       new ward boundaries for SCDC Councillors and stated these had now been approved.  Finally, Cllr Amoss 
       gave advice on the green bin scheme to which a member of the public had raised concerns.  The Vice 
       Chairman thanked District Cllr Amoss for his report.
       To receive a report from Cllr Patrick Roper - Suffolk Constabulary Liaison Representative
       Cllr Roper reported the meeting scheduled for 1.11.18 had been cancelled and unfortunately himself and 
       the Clerk had not been able to attend the rescheduled meeting due to them both attending the 
       Remembrance Service at the Cemetery.  

       The Clerk reported she had been informed that PCSO Sallyanna Chaten-Berry’s last day would be on
       31.12.18.  She suggested the Parish Council could purchase a gift voucher for £50.00 in order to thank her 
       for her services carried out.  All in Favour.  It was agreed the Clerk would present this to PCSO Chatten-
       Berry at the Working Together Awards Ceremony to be held at the Aspire Centre.

                  The Chairman formally opened the meeting at 8:05pm

2. 	To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllrs Jenkinson (Chairman), Denham and Margetts. 



3.	To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
Cllr Hawes declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest as he is a member of the Bowls Club.  Cllr Lawrence declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest in item 8.1.  Cllr Quickenden declared a Non-Pecuniary interest in item 10.3.  
3.1. To Consider any Dispensations
None received.

4.    To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 17th September 2018 
The draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 17th September 2018 had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and were Proposed for Approval by Cllr Hawes, Seconded by Cllr Biddle.  8 in Favour, 1 Abstention.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

5.    Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda
5.1 – Bowls, Football Club & Village Hall CIO Leases – To receive an update 
The Clerk reported herself and the Chairman had recently attended a meeting with representatives from the Bowls Club.  She confirmed amendments had been made to draft lease and these had now been sent to Andrew Flemming at Blocks Solicitors.  The Clerk advised that the Football Club had verbally requested to her they would like a longer term on their lease and to this effect a meeting with representatives from the Football Club is to be arranged. 
Village Hall CIO Lease – The Clerk reported herself and the Chairman had met with Rob Rose to carry out amendments to the draft lease.  She confirmed these amendments had also been sent to Andrew Flemming and gave details of the Deed of Surrender Declaration received in respect of the 2001 lease.  The Clerk confirmed this document had been circulated to VH CIO members for their consideration. 
5.2 – Transfer of the land at Church Pightle update 
The Clerk confirmed since she had sent the updated map and comments she not yet received a response from SCC.  She reported that Michael Roseveare had agreed to look at the trees and provide recommendations.
    
6.    Parish Council Matters
       6.1 – Parish Council Co-option 
       This item was moved by the Vice Chairman.  The Vice Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed 
       David Howland to the meeting.   David Howland gave a brief statement as to why he wished to join the 
       Parish Council.  The Vice Chairman thanked David Howland and asked him to leave the room.  There 
       was a formal vote and it was Unanimously Agreed that David Howland should be co-opted onto the   
       Parish Council.  The Vice Chairman welcomed David Howland to the Council and the Declaration of 
       Acceptance of Office was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.  The Vice Chairman reconvened the 
       meeting.
       6.2 – Resolution for the Parish Council to approve the expenditure of £1,880.00 for CCTV to be 
       installed by Anglian Securities on the Hill and to include within the 2019/20 budget £150.00 
       yearly maintenance charge for this equipment 
       A copy of the quotation received from Anglian Securities had been circulated to all Councillors prior to 
       the meeting.  The Clerk reported SCDC had confirmed that the CIL funding could be used towards this 
       project to which she gave details including the amount of CIL funding received to date.  There was a 
       discussion and some concerns were raised by Councillors however it was agreed CCTC would be a 
       deterrent and could prove beneficial.  Cllr Biddle proposed the Parish Council should spend up to 
       £1880.00 on installing CCTV, Seconded by Cllr Roper.  9 in favour, 1 against.  Carried.
       Action: Clerk to contact Anglian Securities. 
       6.3 – To appoint a Parish Council Trustee for Wickham Market Village Hall CIO 
       Cllr Roper reported on the Village Hall CIO Trustee responsibilities.  Cllr Biddle reported the Village 
       Hall CIO was also legally leading on decisions made in respect of the proposed new build.  The Vice 
       Chairman asked if any Councillors would be interested in taking on this role.  Cllr Sanders volunteered 
       to take on this role.  The Vice Chairman thanked Cllr Sanders and asked the Clerk to inform Philip 
       Talent, Chairman, VH CIO.



       6.4 – Bus Shelter refurbishment update 
       The Vice Chairman and the Clerk gave details regarding costings and the works to be carried out.  It was 
       Unanimously Agreed the Clerk should budget an additional £100.00 for the installation of lighting. The 
       Clerk confirmed she would now send the invoices/quotations received to Zurich in respect of the claim.  
       The Clerk gave details regarding an e-mail received from Suffolk Constabulary in respect of the arrest 
       made for the recent Arson Attack.   Cllr Hawes suggested once the installation work commences a 
       message should be circulated via the round robin and also put on the Facebook page.
       6.5 – To consider the quotation received to carry out the necessary repairs to the Village Sign 
       Cllr Cooke reported he had been unable to obtain the quotation to date.  This matter was deferred to the 
       December E & L Committee meeting.

7.    Parish Clerks Report
       7.1 – Handyman Vacancy and Works Schedule 
       The Clerk confirmed one application had been received and the applicant Mr Adrian Clarke was 
       attending an interview on Monday 26th November 2018.  She confirmed she had also now compiled a 
       Works Schedule which would be implemented when a replacement handyman was in post.
       7.2 – Christmas Market – Saturday 15th December 2018
       The Clerk gave details regarding this event and urged Councillors to attend.
       7.3 – Weekly Markets
       The Clerk reported Market Regulations and an Application Form were being completed in order so these 
       could be handed out to all stallholders.  She confirmed she would be providing a report in respect of the 
       Weekly Market at the December E & L Committee meeting.

8.    Environmental & Leisure Committee update  
       The Clerk had circulated a copy of the draft minutes of the recent E & L Committee meeting to all 
       Councillors prior to the meeting.
       8.1 – Allotment Matters 
       Proposed contract for the relocation of the Simons Cross Allotment Site
       The Vice Chairman reported this matter had been discussed in much detail at the October E & L 
       Committee meeting.  He provided details regarding the suggested amendments agreed and reported the 
       landowner was happy to take on board the comments raised.  It was agreed once this matter became
       more formal and progresses further the landowner should be invited to an Extra-Ordinary Council 
       meeting.

       The Clerk gave details regarding recent fly tipping carried out at the Glebe Allotment site.  Cllr Biddle 
       also raised concerns regarding bonfires at this site.
       8.2 – Cemetery Matters
       The Vice Chairman closed the meeting for Linda Merriam, Cemetery Clerk to comment.  Linda reported  
       on graves that had lots of ornaments/flowers left on them still after cremation/burials had taken place.  
       Linda stated she would make a list of these graves in order so that she could write to the families.  The 
       Chairman thanked Linda Merriam for her comments and reconvened the meeting.

       The Clerk report on the proposed dog sign to be erected at the entrance to the Cemetery to which there 
       were some concerns regarding appropriate wording for this sign.  Action: Clerk to circulate proposed 
       wording for sign.  The Clerk advised draft Cemetery Regulations were to be considered at the 
       December E & L Committee meeting.
      
       The Clerk confirmed Stephen Walker is to commence work to the roof at the Bier Hut before Christmas 
       but had stated he would carry out the other agreed works during Spring 2019.

9.    Finance and Legal Matters
       9.1 - Bi-monthly accounts – September/October 2018
       A copy of the bi-monthly accounts had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  These 
      were Proposed for Approval by Cllr Roper, Seconded by Cllr Cooke.  All in Favour.


       9.2 – To consider giving a one-off donation of £75.00 to the Bowls and Football Clubs towards the 
       cost of registering their new leases with HMRC
       The Clerk provided details in respect of this matter.  Approval was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded 
       by Cllr Cooke.  All in Favour. 
       9.3 – To consider giving an Annual Donation to Wickham Market Community First Responders 
       (to be included within the 2019/20 budget)
       There was a brief discussion and Cllr Hawes proposed the Parish Council should give enough funding 
       for the purchase of a defibrillator.  Cllr Biddle suggested a Capital Grant for equipment needed could be 
       given to which he provided details.  Approval for a Capital Grant of £350.00 to be given was Proposed 
       by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Nobbs.  All in Favour.

10.  Planning Matters (see separate appendix) 
       Cllr Sanders gave details regarding the applications considered and decisions made since the last 
        meeting.  

        The Clerk reported the application submitted for the Village Hall had been Approved by SCDC.
     
11.  Town Team & Wickham Market Partnership – To receive an update on recent meetings
       (See separate appendix)

12.  George Bencom Update 
       The Clerk reported the first funding application submitted had not been successful but she was aware 
       they would be reapplying shortly for a January 2019 decision.  Cllrs Sanders and Howland provided 
       clarification in respect of this matter. 

13.  Village Hall Rebuild Committee update 
       Cllr Biddle reported Planning Consent for the new build had been Granted by SCDC but the proposed 
       opening times needed to be looked into.  He reported a Noise Assessment had now been carried out and 
       fundraising was going well.  

14. Traffic & Parking Working Group update
      The Clerk reported the Working Group now had 3 new members and Bryan Hall had now retired from 
       this group.  She confirmed she was continuing to sell parking permits for the long stay car park and this 
       was now running smoothly

       The Clerk gave details regarding the response received in respect of the recent Residents Parking 
       Survey.  She confirmed out of the 1200 delivered, 150 responses were received, 87 were not in favour, 
       63 were in favour, however, only 24 residents were prepared to pay and therefore there were not enough 
       residents in favour to look into implementing a Residents Parking Scheme.  The Clerk reported however 
       at the Public Meeting some ideas for improving parking were put forward and a Sub Working Group has 
       now been formed to take these ideas forward.
       14.1 – Proposal and recommendation from the Traffic & Parking Working Group for the Parish 
       Council to consider a short term expediency and an interim arrangement until the final detailed 
       village proposals are presented for the residents of identified houses to be allowed to park in the 
       area between the Co-op and the Bowls Club. (This would be achieved by the issuing of passes to 
       the residents at those addresses)
       Cllr Howland reported on this matter and stated as a result of the Public Meeting this proposal was 
       put forward at a recent Traffic & Parking Working Group meeting until a longer term resolution can be 
       found.  Cllr Nobbs stated he strongly disagreed to this proposal.  Cllr Sanders stated these people had 
       nowhere to park to which she gave details.  There was a brief discussion and concerns were raised by 
       Cllrs Nobbs, Lawrence and Hawes in respect of this matter.  Cllr Nobbs stated it is not the Parish 
       Council’s responsibility to find these residents a solution to which Cllr Sanders raised concerns and 
       stated as a Parish Councillor and in her view it was the Parish Council’s responsibility to assist these 
       residents.  Concerns were raised this may then set a precedent and other residents may ask for a parking 
       space to be found as they also have no parking.  Cllr Hawes suggested these spaces be allocated within 
       the Village Hall Car Park.
       Cllr Howland proposed that some temporary passes should be issued for no more than 6 months and 
       rules & regulations could be drawn up, if necessary and the Parish Council have the right to withdraw at 
       any time.  Cllr Roper suggested only 4 passes should be issued and the scheme needed to be policed by 
       the Parish Council to ensure this was for short term parking only.  

       The Clerk gave details regarding correspondence sent to the Chairman from the Co-op stating if ever 
       passes were to be issued maybe some could be given to residents of the Orwell Housing homes for 2nd 
       cars.  It was agreed the Parish Council would not be in favour of issuing passes to these residents as it 
       was felt it was the responsibility of Orwell Homes to allocate these spaces.

       A formal vote was taken and 8 were in Favour of the above proposal, 2 Against.  Carried.
       
15.  Neighbourhood Plan Committee update
       (See separate appendix).
      
16. Correspondence
      There was none.

17. Any other matters arising
      Cllr Hawes raised concern regarding the bridge repairs in respect to the disruption this has caused to the 
      local bus service.  It was agreed SCC should be asked to provide an explanation including as to why 
      there were no buses including school buses whilst these repairs were being carried out.
       
18. Open Public Session 
      There were no members of the public present.

The Vice Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 10:05pm


The next meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on Monday 21st January 2019 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall, Committee Room





Signed:………………………………………… 			Dated:…………………………













PLANNING APPENDIX 
10.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-
Planning Ref: DC/18/4256/TCA
[bookmark: _GoBack]Address: 161 High Street, Wickham Market 
Proposal: Twisted Willow (T1) - Reduce to pollard at 3m.  Tree is overshadowing neighbours garden and there are numerous dead branches that need to be removed.  Mr Seth Lord, Native Gardens & Forestry, Tree Specialists, Tree Surgeons and Forestry, has visited the site and believes this work will prolong the life of the tree.
Lombardy Poplar (T2) - Reduce and shape by 40%.  This tree is getting too tall for its position and falling dead branches have already caused damage.  Mr Seth Lord has visited the site and believes that this work will significantly lower the risk of the tree being blown down in high winds.
The Planning Committee recommended Approval for this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
Planning Ref: DC/18/3996/TCA
Address: 6 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market
Proposal: T1 Cedar (Cedrus) in Communal Area - Crown reduce the height and spread by approx. 1.5 - 2 metres. Remove dead wood and light thin by 5 - 10% to reduce the risk of failure in adverse weather conditions and contain the tree at its current dimensions suitable for the location.
This tree is on communal land and is being taken care of by the residents surrounding its location.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  SCDC had No Objections to this application.
Planning Ref: DC/18/3617/TCA
Address: 6 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market 
Proposal: G1 - 2x Oak (Quercus robur) - Crown reduce the height and spread by 1.75 - 2 metres and remove dead wood.
T1 - 1x Oak (Quercus robur) - Fell to near ground level
T2 - 1x Horse Chestnut (Aesculus hippocastanum) - Fell to near ground level
T3 - 1x Conifer - Fell to near ground level
The Planning Committee Objected to the felling of two further trees (unless their condition is dead or dangerous) given that the trees were shown to be retained as part of the development.
Three oaks were felled in 2014 so further felling would appear to be contrary to original development proposal.
The conifer was not shown on the approved plans, so perhaps this can be felled without too much concern.
SCDC had No Objections to this application.
Planning Ref: DC/18/3677/TCA
Address: 5 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market
Proposal: T2, T3 & T4 - Oaks (quercus robur) - Crown reduce the height and lateral spread by 1.75 - 2 metres and shape. Remove any stubs and dead wood from the canopy.
T2 - 1x small suppressed Oak (Quercus robur) - Selection dismantle to near ground level due to being a poor suppressed specimen.
The Planning Committee recommended that pruning was acceptable, if done well the trees should then thrive and continue to contribute to the character of the Conservation area and its boundary with the countryside and SLA.
The smaller oak could perhaps be felled without too much concern. 
SCDC had No Objections to this application.


Planning Ref: DC/18/3678/TCA
Address: 4 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market
Proposal: G1 - 3x Oaks (Quercus Robur) - Crown reduce the height and spread by 1.75 - 2 metres and shape.  Remove any stubs and dead wood from the canopy.
Response date 27.9.18
The Planning Committee recommended that pruning was acceptable, if done well the trees should then thrive and continue to contribute to the character of the Conservation area and its boundary with the countryside and SLA.
SCDC had No Objections to this application.
11.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting cont.
Planning Ref: DC/18/3102/FUL
Address: Windermere, 209 High St, Wickham Market
Proposal: Proposed external staircase for annexe.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 3 Conditions.
Planning Ref: DC/18/3028/FUL
Address: Village Hall, High Street, Wickham Market
Proposal: Demolition of existing village hall to make way for new two storey village hall accommodation consisting of Main Hall with stage and associated equipment, chair store and multi-purpose room.  New kitchen and bar areas with smaller hall/function room with associated office and WC facilities.  First floor accommodation will comprise the Wickham Market Public Archive Centre.  The site will see reconfiguration of the existing car parking forming 41 spaces and 4 disabled spaces.
It was agreed the Planning Committee Fully Supported this planning application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 7 Conditions.
Planning Ref: DC/18/2161/FUL
Address: 8 Spring Lane, Wickham Market
Proposal: Conversion from one dwelling to two.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 4 Conditions.
Planning Ref: DC/17/4375/FUL
Address: The Orchard Campsite, 28 Spring Lane, Wickham Market
Proposal: Use of land for the stationing of 41 holiday lodges.
The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the following grounds:-
· Loss of a well-used family Camping & Caravanning facility.  There is a lack of detail within the application/planning statement in respect of the future provision for this facility.
· The proposed layout effectively cuts off access to part of the current site which is used for tents in the summer season.
· Lack of information within the planning application including the fact that no visual information/illustrations regarding the appearance of the proposed lodges was submitted.
· Increase in traffic on Spring Lane due to the proposed use being over an extended period of time throughout the year.  Spring Lane is a single track lane with no passing places.
· Concerns that the proposed lodges would be lived in for 11 months of the year by semi-permanent residents or second home owners and therefore not used as holiday accommodation.
· Following information given at a site visit recently held with the current owner it was evident there would be a loss of trees required to accommodate the proposed scheme.  There is no tree or landscape survey/design plan attached to the application.
· There are no drawings showing the parking layout.  The proposal mentions two spaces per lodge, but there does not seem enough space to fit these in and allow for adequate turning space.
· No Landscape Appraisal has been submitted with the application despite the fact that this site is within the Special Landscape Area.  It is felt the proposal will conflict with the SCDC Local Plan Policy SP15 which sets out to enhance and preserve the landscape value and character of Special Landscape Areas.
· It was felt that the proposal is not in accordance with SCDC Local Plan Policy DM18, as follows:-
In respect of sites for static holiday caravans, cabins, chalets and similar accommodation, proposals for new sites, extensions to existing sites, and intensification of use of existing sites (by infilling) will be acceptable where:
(a) The road network is able to accommodate the volume of traffic generated without having a significant adverse impact on the free flow of traffic and highway safety
(b) They are of a scale appropriate to the nature of the location and its setting.  In this respect the cumulative impact will also be a material consideration
(c) They are of a high standard of design
(d) They are to be used as holiday accommodation only, and not for permanent residential accommodation; and
(e) There are services available (i.e. the provision of mains water and adequate sewage/waste disposal).
· In respect to policy DM18 it is considered that the following points are relevant: -
1) There is no traffic data but an increase in traffic over an 11-month period on the narrow lane seems likely.
2) There is no information relating to the scale/size of the lodges proposed.
3) There is no information relating to design.
4) The agent is proposing that the lodges can be used for 11 months of the year with 
                  no maximum stay period, it would therefore appear that they could be used for 
                  residential purposes.
· The planning history submitted with the application does not appear to be complete.
· Concerns were raised that with the loss of a touring and camping facility there will be a detrimental impact on the local economy.  Suffolk Coastal District Council have previously produced evidence to show that the spending results from people owning and using holiday lodges for longer stays is less than that generated by holiday makers.
This application has been Withdrawn.
Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St
Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out to across all four properties.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
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